

Southeast Texas Area Assembly of Alcoholics Anonymous



2nd Quarter Assembly Minutes

**Saturday and Sunday
April 10th-11th, 2021**

Online via Zoom Meeting*

***This we owe to A.A.'s future; to place our common welfare first to keep our Fellowship united.
For upon A.A. unity depend our lives and the lives of those to come.***

**Due to the COVID-19 Pandemic and orders laid out by the Governor of Texas, the Assembly was unable to meet in person.*

**Area Committee Meeting
Saturday, April 10, 2021
8:30 – 9:45(AM)**

Open of Area Committee Meeting – Christina S.

- Welcome everyone!
- Opened meeting with moment of silence followed by the Serenity Prayer.

Preamble to SETA Policies and Procedures Manual – Bella L.

- Read the Preamble to the SETA Policies and Procedures Manual

Zoom Meeting Format – Bella S.

- Instructions were given for how the meeting would run, naming conventions and how anyone could move from room to room. Raising (blue) hands, to ask questions and instruction for Spanish speaking members.

Area Committee Roll Call – Kathleen T.

- Roll call was called verbally – First Roll Call
- See Page 25-26 for table of Area Committee Roll Call

Acknowledgement and Welcome to new DCM's

Secretary's Minutes – Meece' T.

- October 2020 minutes were approved as corrected.
 - MCD 64 Report added
 - Area Committee Vote changed from 60 FOR 9 Against to 16 FOR 9 Against District 81 Motion.
 - Luis A was voted in as Grapevine Chair.

Treasurer's Report – Reino F.

- Report was approved as submitted.

Unfinished Business

Open Positions

La Vina Committee Chair
Multi-Lingual Committee Chair
9th District Intergroup Liaison
Oficina Intergroupa Hispana (D63,64 and 65)
Intergroup Hispano Del SW (D66 and 67)

NEW BUSINESS

I. The Area Chair would like to get a sense from the Area Committee: Should we keep our current website the way it is now OR if we should create an Ad Hoc committee to determine if we should pay a third party to finish the new website?

Background: The IT Committee has done a huge amount of work, especially since COVID and has tried to keep up with the on-going demands for their services. The Committee Chair, Christina S., asked Jorge F., the IT Chair to pause on any additional work being done on the new website because it is almost a full-time job. Members of the IT Committee are working 40-60 hours in their spare time to complete the new website, in addition to their existing duties the committee has done Zoom Assemblies and the G-Suite roll out.

Q: How much would it cost to pay a third party? Reino F.

A: The research for the additional cost will be done by an Ad Hoc Committee, once a sense of the Area Committee and Area Assembly has been obtained. Christina S.

Q: What would the cost be if the third party were to pick up where Vern P. left off in building the new website? Reino F.

A: The Ad Hoc committee would be responsible for making the determination, if we start where Vern left off the third party would need the exact same tools to continue what has been done or build an entirely new website. Christina S.

The new website would be user friendly, more current and updated and the Ad Hoc committee would review other Area Websites to gain ideas of how the website will look. The cost would range from \$20K-\$40K dollars depending upon what is needed to either continue the work done or starting over with a new design from the beginning. Jorge F.

Q: Concern was expressed with the delays that have already taken place, the TFC Chair would like to have an estimate of the cost to hire a third party before a vote takes place. Kendyl W.

A: Again, the Ad Hoc committee would be responsible for this endeavor, the vote today is based on the fact that we do not have the manpower to complete the new website. The question up for vote today is if we would like to keep the website as it is or if we would like to pay a third-party to complete or build a new website. This is NOT a motion, it's just a sense of the direction we as an Assembly want to go. Christina S.

Discussion closed by Area Chair, Christina S

In Favor of leaving the website as is: 16.

In Favor of creating an AD Hoc Committee to determine if we pay a third party to complete the new website: 11.

II. Public Information Committee proposal: Kristi A.

The SETA PI Committee would like to propose that SETA fund several outdoor public service announcements to inform the public on how to communicate with Alcoholics Anonymous as follows:

4 public service announcements of the Bulletin', 2 in English and 2 in Spanish. The only difference between public service announcements in English and Spanish will be the contact number/website.

Vinyl newsletters cost (14'x 48') \$500 installation fee/each

Printing costs \$325 per vinyl (lasts approximately 18 months and can be reused)

Approx. Cost for 4 PSA newsletters \$3300.00

Clear Channel Outdoor will also include, at no cost, 2 digital public service announcements (14'x48') 1 in English and 1 in Spanish that will run on 32 panels across the metropolitan area.

All digital boards are located outside the city of Houston. The digital panel rotates every 8 seconds and can be viewed 1250 times a day.

note:

1-Projected costs are for print and installation labor-Advertising space will be donated

2-The locations for the newsletters are on and off the city limits of Houston.

We may request specific areas and will attempt to adapt, but utility announcements will be installed as space becomes available.

3-Normal runtime for donated PSAs is 28 days but can be advanced if space is sold commercially. Vinyl Bulletin's utility ads will be moved to another location if ad space is sold. Digital utility announcements will be installed as the board space becomes available again.

4-The committee would like to coordinate this project with District 81, as they have approved a smaller PSA project to be published on the neighborhood poster panels (12'x24) on the district's secondary roads. The PSA used will be the same. All necessary paperwork can be sent at once.

Thank you,

SETA Public Information Committee

Q: This would be an addendum to the 2021 budget for the PI Committee? Rick M.

A: Correct. Kristi A.

Q: Has the Finance Committee had a chance to review the proposal? Rick M.

A: No, they have not. Christina S.

Q: Who would donate the advertising space?

A: Clear Channel.

Point of Order: This proposal must be placed on the Agenda (30) days in advance, presented to the Finance Committee and voted on at July Area Assembly according to the Policy and Procedures manual. Kris H.

In Favor of the PSA Proposal: 15 Opposed: 5

Announcements: Bella L.

- St Francis hybrid eating/speaker meeting will be held April 17, 2021 at 7:30 pm. The Zoom ID 81632840537 PW 797941, childcare provided. The speaker is Bob M. from Greenville, SC.
- D81 Workshop "How to Rationalize and Justify your way out of General Service work." Sunday, April 18, 2021 2-4pm dial in number 1-346-248-7799 Meeting ID 99701252275
- D20 Workshop, "Building Connections, social and emotional recovery." Saturday, April 24, 2021 1:30-4:45pm, register by emailing – district20workshop@gmail.com.
- Contemplating a face-to-face Assembly in July 2021, will need a host, please contact the Alternate Chair at 409-455-0611

Close Meeting – Responsibility Statement

**Area Assembly Meeting
Saturday, April 10, 2021
10:00 am – 11:45 am**

Open of Area Assembly Meeting – Christina S.

- Thank You!
- Opened meeting with moment of silence followed by the Serenity Prayer.

Zoom Meeting Format – Bella L.

- Instructions were given for how the meeting would run, naming conventions. What should be done if you are inadvertently logged out of the meeting. Raising (blue) hands, to ask questions and instruction for Spanish speaking members.

Tradition III – Meece' (Meeka) T.

Floor Action: During the breaks at Area Assembly Zoom meetings, attendees are allowed to both talk and utilize chat. Betsy G.

Solution: The chat/mute were available during breaks per Troy DB, Kris H. suggested that everyone should update their Zoom application.

Budget workshop 2022 – Ron S.

- Proposed Budget available on the Finance Chair landing page at aa-seta.org

DCM Reports (See pages 18-24)

Area Assembly Meeting
Saturday, April 10, 2021
12:45 pm – 4:30 pm

Open of Area Assembly Meeting – Christina S.

- Thank You to all for ensuring the Zoom Assembly runs smoothly!
- Opened meeting with moment of silence followed by the Serenity Prayer.

Zoom Meeting Format – Bella L.

- Instructions were given for how the meeting would run, naming conventions. What should be done if you are inadvertently logged out of the meeting. Raising (blue) hands, to ask questions and instruction for Spanish speaking members.

Concept 3 – Pam F.

- Floor Action:** Area Assembly discuss and vote on the current situation regarding the SETA website. Reasons why
1. Don't understand how it can be mandated that the IT Committee pause any further work until after an Ad Hoc Committee comes up with a recommendation and another vote is taken at Assembly.
 2. Don't understand why the IT Committee was told to pause all work on the new website as opposed to the committee discussing the issue internally and taking a vote.
 3. Concerned that the only options were to hire a third-party or keep the current website. There were no other. Options for continuing work on the website in- house.
 4. Why does one individual have the power to stop action that SETA has voted and approved?
 5. There have been recent developments within the committee, an addition of (3) highly skilled developers on the committee, and a focus on simplifying support procedures.
 6. October 2020, it was estimated that the committee had spent over \$832,000 in man hours developing The new website. Why scrap all this hard work and pay an outside source without looking at the changing. Factors on the committee? Susan W.

This will be discussed in our Sunday session as “new business,” so that the Assembly would have the opportunity to discuss. The Area Chair felt for the sake of Unity, one of the main goals is to keep the Assembly unified and there has been a lot of dis-unity occurring within the IT Committee because of this issue. The two individuals who were able to develop the website were becoming over-whelmed with developing the new website along with additional Area support duties.

Point of Order: This floor action will be thoroughly vetted on Sunday, April 11, 2021. Kris H.

Service Committee Reports (See pages 12-17)

Round Table Discussion/Results – Kris H.

- 79 individuals in attendance
- 10 Tables (2 Spanish/8 English)

Thank you all for your time and help with this little project.

I am sharing the link to the google form that contains all of the results. You can view all the captured results by clicking on Responses (top middle of page next to Questions and just above the paperclips) Then you will see that there are 26 responses which you can then view by Summary, Question or Individual response. If you need a copy of your response, click on Individual and scroll through until you find the ones that belong to you.

[Final Recorder Report](#) *(link deactivated)*

Here are the number of responses by table:

Leader	Recorder	Table	Responses
Reino F	Mike W	Table 1	5
Cheryl M	Don M	Table 2	4
Tony W	Susan W	Table 3	1
Pam F	Elizabeth	Table 4	3
Hilton L	Willie S	Table 5	0
Chris G	Mike J	Table 6	3
Jackie S	Theresa S	Table 7	4
Allise	Josh W	Table 8	3
Veronica M	Deborah D	Mesa 1	3
			26

I still have not seen anything from Table 5. Willie, maybe if you try clicking the send button in the top right corner and send the survey to yourself, then complete and submit it, that should work. Otherwise, just slap your responses in a google or word doc and email them to me.

I've learned quite a bit through this about how Forms work. I think it will be a great tool in our Area, and I hope that any bad experience you may have had with it through this exercise, you chalk up to my ignorance and give the thing a try for your own service-related activities.

Thanks again for all that you do for the Fellowship!

In service,

Kris Hartmann

Area Assembly Meeting Sunday, April 11, 2021

Open of Area Assembly Meeting – Christina S.

- Welcome everyone!
- Opened meeting with moment of silence followed by the Serenity Prayer.

Preamble to SETA Policies and Procedures Manual – Bella L.

- Read the Preamble to the SETA Policies and Procedures Manual

Zoom Meeting Format – Bella L.

- Instructions were given for how the meeting would run, naming conventions. What should be done if you are inadvertently logged out of the meeting. Raising (blue) hands, to ask questions and instruction for Spanish speaking members.

Recognize New GSR's and Past Delegates – Christina S.

Secretary's Minutes – Meece' T.

- October 2021 minutes were approved as corrected.
 - MCD 64 Report added
 - Area Committee Vote changed from 60 FOR 9 Against to 16 FOR 9 Against District 81 Motion.
 - Luis A was voted in as Grapevine Chair.

Treasurer's Report – Reino F.

- Report approved as submitted.

Since the beginning of January, I met twice with Ron S the past Treasurer and received the bank account information, checkbook, and the forma needed to carry out the work for the Treasurer position. Worked each month to learn the back account workings and reconciliation process. Have learned the deposit and contribution process so I can pass it onto Roy E the Alt. Treasurer. Attended the monthly Finance Committee meetings. Made available and followed that the appropriate signers were added to the correct bank accounts.

Need to make sure that any check or expense request is sent to me with the filled-out expense form and any receipts if there were or are any. No check will be written without this form being complete and it can be found on the Treasurers web page. I thought that I had setup the electronic group contributions link on the Treasurers web page. But 2 contributions were not accepted this week. So, I need to follow up as to what needs to be corrected for these connections need to operate properly.

Have been authorized from the Finance Committee to send the \$400.00 for fully funding the delegate to this year's General Service Conference. I sent the originally requested \$1,800.00 per Area. The total from GSC to fully fund the Area delegate is \$2,200.00. I will have the approved 2021 1st Quarter's Treasurer's Report Summary put where it is required to be put on the Treasurer's webpage and sent to SETA announce for distribution. I will make sure that I get the Committee budget expenses sent to the committee chairs. I will get the Area officers their band statements and proper forms when required for this quarter and for future quarters as required.

Delegate's Report – Kris H.

Hi Y'all,

The 71st General Service Conference is almost upon us. Beginning next Saturday, April 17th and running through Saturday April 24th, we will conduct the second all virtual conference due to the ongoing pandemic. As Troy reported last year, the 70th GSC was able to conduct some important business, but many of the agenda items were in effect, deferred until this year. Thus, we have a 97-item agenda with a record 1400 pages or so of background material. If you believe me when I tell you that I have read every page, then I have a bridge you might be interested in buying. Our very own Patrick C. has been remarkably busy as Conference Coordinator, and he and his crew have implemented what should prove to be some highly effective procedures for our virtual environment. The tentative schedule for this year has been expanded considerably from last year, and the Conference Committees will be given more time to meet than is typically given during in person Conferences. I have seen two different draft schedules, but both of them showed start times each day at 9:45 am with a Serenity A.A. meeting and the work beginning at 11:00am and wrapping up at about 8:00pm each night. Word on the street is that Troy was very instrumental in helping put together one of the scheduled workshops which I am very much looking forward to checking out.

As some of you know, I was assigned to the Grapevine/LaVina Conference Committee. Unlike in-person Conferences, one of the positive things to come out of the pandemic is that the committees are all getting a chance to know one another prior to showing up in New York. The GVL Committee Delegates have already met informally a couple of times, as well as a couple of times in Joint meetings with the Grapevine Board. During the last meeting with the Board, Kathi Fowler, AA Grapevine Board Chair gave us the Grapevine La Vina annual report. I can make that report available to anyone interested, but one of the most notable things that I took away was that LaVina is celebrating its 25th Anniversary. During our most recent housekeeping meeting of the GVL Conference Committee, it was decided that that voting will be by substantial unanimity, and that we will consider our 6 items in the order they are listed on the agenda.

Patrick and some of the GSO staff have provided all of the Conference members with some basic Zoom training and a Mock Conference Session to familiarize us with the procedures that will be implemented for this Conference. Jimmy D., our Regional Trustee also gave our Regional Delegates a training session which was more focused on general conference etiquette all of which has been shared about by our Past Delegates over the years. The Southwest Regional Delegates will caucus with Jimmy one evening during the Conference to select our Regional Candidate for the At-Large Trustee position. I will enthusiastically be putting our Area's candidate, Deborah D. forward to the Region.

Jimmy has also given the Regional Delegates and Alternates a couple of in-depth reports following Board weekends. Some of the notable items he relayed regarded the ongoing search for a GSO General Manager, and the fact that group contributions (60%) outpaced literature sales (40%) for the first time in many years. Let me know if you are interested in a copy of his full report.

Rick and I attended SWRDA last month, and it was truly a learning experience. As a 1st year Delegate, I was required to chair a mock conference committee which covered one of the current agenda items. Several of our Past Delegates were at my table, and all were extremely helpful and had I listened to what they told me, I would have given a flawless report back to the whole crowd. Instead, I was the last presenter, and based on what my peers reported, I embellished- not wanting to appear inadequate. This was followed by what felt like 10 hours of the professional AA debate team discussing the use of current agenda items at SWRDA. For me, the whole event boiled down to what I heard in one of my early AA meetings. I forget the topic, but I remember someone saying, "newcomers need newcomers". The next person to share was a crusty old-timer who said, "be careful with that because newcomers have also been known to go drink together". My wife could tell that I was a bit bummed out after SWRDA, and I shared what all had gone on. All she said was, "So you followed the herd and now you regret it?" I'm still chewing on that.

I have set up a Google Meet with the DCM/MCDs for this Tuesday night to start lining up the report outs, and already have two scheduled virtual District report outs in May. Hopefully, we can also get a feel for what kind of frequency the DCMs would like to hold sharing sessions in the future. For the time being, I plan to follow GSO's lead and maintain a virtual only presence until further notice.

I would like to thank all the leaders and recorders for the Round Tables this year. They are getting by on little guidance and were all willing to try something new with the report outs. Thanks to Bella and the Host Committee for pulling this virtual Assembly together and letting me get away with pirating a big chunk of the practice session. Thanks to the IT committee for continuing to work on the implementation of GSuite. I still believe it is going to be a valuable tool for our whole Area service structure. We have not even begun to scratch the surface of what is there yet. Thanks to the 20 people and groups that responded to the online survey. After some of the early feedback from respondents, I did not feel confident in broadcasting its existence on the Area website until the kinks could be worked out (looks like that will be a project for next year). Thanks to all of our Past Delegates, without whose example, guidance and encouragement, I would never have continued in General Service past GSR. And finally, thanks to my wife. She is a far more competent, dedicated and true servant than I will ever be. To paraphrase my sponsor, she keeps me mindful of a desire to be one of God's success stories.

In Service,

Kris Hartmann

Panel 71 Area 67 Southeast Texas

Alternate Delegate's Report – Rick M.

Good morning everyone. My name is Rick M., and I am an alcoholic. I am very grateful to be serving as your Panel 71 Alternate Delegate. I want to thank each of you for your service to our fellowship.

I hope you enjoyed participating in the roundtable discussions yesterday. The April Assembly has always been my favorite Assembly because we get to participate in the roundtables to inform our Delegate prior to the General Service Conference. Beginning with the very first time I was able to participate, I felt a sense of belonging to something bigger than myself.

Kris has done a wonderful job of using the G-Suite tools to get the GSC agenda items and background out to you in advance. I hope that you have been able to communicate in your groups and committees and determine a sense of those entities on at least a few of the more interesting agenda items.

In March I had the privilege of participating my first Southwest Region Delegates Assembly (SWRDA). For many years now I have heard our Delegates and Alternate Delegates express their gratitude to our Region's Past Delegates and Trustees for helping them prepare for the GSC. Hearing them speak about that only did a little to prepare me for participating for the first time. What an experience! Sixty plus Past Delegates and Past Trustees sacrificed their Friday evening, all day Saturday and Saturday evening to attend this event with the main focus being on teaching current Delegates and Alternate Delegates how to behave and what to expect at the Conference. We are truly blessed by their willingness to share their knowledge and experience with us.

As I stated in January, one of my responsibilities is keeping you informed about Regional events. The Southwest Regional Forum will be held virtually October 8-10, 2021. Please plan to attend. It is a great way to learn and be informed about what happens "up there" in New York. It also gives us a chance to put faces with some of the names we see and hear.

Since all Regional Forums will be held virtually in 2021, if you are unable to attend the Southwest Regional Form you will have three opportunities to attend other Regional Forums. These will be held:

Northeast Regional Forum	June 4-6
West Central Regional Forum	September 10-12
East Central Regional Forum	November 19-21

Thank you once again for all you do and for this opportunity to serve.

In love and service,

Rick M.

Alternate Delegate Area 67/Panel 71

GSR Workshop – No Reports Submitted

Area Committee Roll Call – Kathleen T.

- Was called verbally taken for those members who were not present at Area Committee.
- 53 voting members present (officer, committee, DCM, past delegate, convention chair, or GSR)
- See Page 25-26 for table of Area Committee Roll Call

Disclaimer: Due to technical difficulties, the recording was lost at this point and the minutes were prepared from notes.

Unfinished Business

Open Positions

La Vina Committee Chair

Multi-Lingual Committee Chair, Severiano M. stood and was elected as Multi-lingual committee chair.

9th District Intergroup Liaison

Oficina Intergroupa Hispana (D63,64 and 65)

Intergroup Hispano Del SW (D66 and 67)

New Business –

I. The Area Chair would like to get a sense from the Area Assembly: Should we keep our current website the way it is now OR if we should create an Ad Hoc committee to determine if we should pay a third party to finish the new website?

Voting Results: 36 In Favor and 1 Opposed

II. Public Information Committee proposal: Kristi A.

The decision was made to follow the Area Policy and Procedures by submitting this motion (30) days prior to next assembly.

Announcements – Bella L.

- St Francis hybrid eating/speaker meeting will be held April 17, 2021 at 7:30 pm. The Zoom ID 81632840537 PW 797941, childcare provided. The speaker is Bob M. from Greenville, SC.
- D81 Workshop “How to Rationalize and Justify your way out of General Service work.” Sunday, April 18, 2021 2-4pm dial in number 1-346-248-7799 Meeting ID 99701252275
- D20 Workshop, “Building Connections, social and emotional recovery.” Saturday, April 24, 2021 1:30-4:45pm, register by emailing – district20workshop@gmail.com.
- Contemplating a face-to-face Assembly in July 2021, will need a host, please contact the Alternate Chair at 409-455-0611

Close Meeting – Responsibility Statement

Service Committee Reports

2022 SETA Convention – Debi F.

Dear SETA Family,

The convention committee is ramping back up to prepare for the 59th SETA Convention, which will be held January 21-23, 2022. The convention website has been updated with all pertinent information. You can check it all out, reserve your hotel room, and register online at www.setaconvention.org.

The location will be the Houston City Place Marriott at Springwoods Village, just south of The Woodlands near the intersection of I-45 and 99 Grand Parkway. All speakers from the 2021 convention have agreed to speak at the 2022 convention. Our hotel and registration rates will remain the same.

All new DCMs, please be on the lookout for a message from our hospitality chair, Veronica Mendez, requesting your District's assistance in providing snacks for the hospitality suite during the convention. The hotel has very specific requirements about what we can (or cannot) provide in the hospitality suite. We need your help!

Thank you all for allowing me the opportunity to be of service to the Area. And most especially, thanks to my sidekick and alternate chair, Tony Welch, for presenting this report to you today.

Love in service,

Debi Fisher
2022 SETA Convention Chair
Debi.F@aa-seta.org
832-610-4711 mobile

Archives – Mike D.

Archives Committee Report

We have recently received group history forms from Kelli, Houston Intergroup executive secretary, as well as a number of the Silent Rostrum newsletters. Are planning to finalize the SETA Archives addition to the SETA website. An inventory of storage of files, display material, etc. will be gotten into. This should happen as we complete all arrangement there. We continue to do our best to adapt to the world of zoom so SETA, and everywhere may easily partake of Area 67 Archives. Our meetings are on the 2nd Sunday of every month at 1 pm. Our location is at the Houston Intergroup.

Mike D.
SETA Archives committee chair

CFC – Roland R.

Correctional facility committee report

March 17th, 2021

February 27, 2021 area 68 had a conference by zone 46 members attended. Also, on that day we had our budget meeting. Our second quarterly assembly for 2021 would take place on April 10th and 11th the link will be distributed closer to the day the committee is looking forward to in person meetings in July.

I attended heights group conscience they wanted to know about what the blue can do as they're using the blue can now. District 81 is presenting an online workshop on how to rationalize and justify your way out of general service Sunday April 18, 2021 to 4:00 pm. Prizes will be given out for the best excuse to not to be of service. District 70 DCM Debra T is requesting committee chairs visit their district meeting and talk about what they do May 12, 2021 7:00pm. ID 8769-825767 and passcode 842-598.

Love and service

CFC chair

Roland R.

CPC – Kimberly L.

CPC Committee Purpose – *“Members of C.P.C. committees inform professionals and future professionals about A.A. — what we are, where we are, what we can do, and what we cannot do. They attempt to establish better communication between A.A.s and professionals, and to find simple, effective ways of cooperating without affiliating.”* – reprinted from *Cooperation with the Professional Community Workbook, page 5, with permission from A.A. World Services, Inc.*

This quarter the CPC Committee:

- Current committee chairs:
 - CPC Chair – Don P.
 - Alternate CPC Chair – Rosemary J.
 - CPC Secretary – Laura W.
 - CPC Veteran/Military/Police/Fire Department Chair – Bill A.
 - CPC Clergy Chair – Kristi N.
 - CPC Hospital Chair – Eugenia B.
 - CPC Court Chair – Rosemary J.
 - CPC Schools Professionals Chair – Daryl
 - CPC Disaster Response Chair - Peter
- Open Positions within CPC Committee:
 - CPC Business/Employee Assistance Program Chair
- New to the CPC Committee, our focus has been on understanding how the committee works, what the needs are and what the opportunities are. Especially as the world recovers from Covid and society opens up, there is a lot of energy around creating a new 12-step Hospital Program for Area 67 similar to the one currently being implemented in Western Washington (Area 72) and Central California (Area 72).

- With this focus in mind, our committee has been working on how best to prepare for the time that we can get back into the hospitals and establish our 12-step program. Members of our committee have recently attended training on “Speaking at Non-AA Meetings” and learning how to use the technology within G-Suites.
- Our new Hospital Chair works with Memorial Hermann and will work on making the appropriate contacts. We will also work on reconnecting with hospital personnel who were interesting before Covid.
- Sent emails to contacts of The American Association of Medical Assistants to discuss possibilities of presenting at their upcoming annual conference in Houston in September.

We need your help:

The possibilities to carry the message by reaching out to professionals is nearly limitless. But we need people, lots of people. We need members, groups and districts to learn out to carry the message by being “Friendly with our Friends” as Bill liked to call it.

- If your District doesn’t have a committee, consider starting one, and standing for its chair position.
- Attend the Area CPC meeting, any AA member can attend and be a committee member, you do not have to have an elected position to join in.

So, Join us:

We meet the first Monday of each month at 7:30pm at the Spring Branch Memorial Club, or you can join via ZOOM, meeting ID: 632 634 860 (<https://zoom.us/j/632634860>).

For more information or to help, please contact us at "cpc@aa-seta.org"

In Service,

Don P. – Chairperson, Cooperation with Professional Community (CPC) Committee, SETA (Area 67)

Rosemary J. – Alternate Chairperson, Cooperation with Professional Community (CPC) Committee, SETA (Area 67)

**Finance – Ron S.
Not Submitted.**

**Grapevine – Luis A.
Not Submitted.**

**IT – Jorge F.
Not Submitted.**

La Viña – OPEN

Literature – Hilton L.

Good afternoon from the Area Literature Committee. My name is Hilton, and I am an alcoholic. My sobriety date is 7/26/98.

There will be an AA Conference Approved Literature giveaway in English and Spanish at the end of this report. So, keep your eyes and ears open for that.

The SETA Literature Committee meets online on the third Tuesday of the month at 8:30 PM, and at 4:30 PM Saturday during the Area Assembly. Any AA member is invited to check out our meetings. The Area Literature Committee has been referred to as “The Disneyland of the Area Service Committees”, so come and see for yourself that we have fun!

We have had the opportunity to meet several times online this quarter, although our group missed the date in February during the big freeze because of power failure.

During January’s session we elected an Alternate Chair, and a Secretary to fill the necessary requirements for officers. Several District Literature Reps along with other interested parties have joined with us to participate in committee activities.

In March we met to select four background readings on Literature Agenda Items. We then met again after that research to give thoughts on what is a compelling set of topics on how AA Literature is worded. The final consensus for us was that the General Service Conference can at least consider these changes to make our literature more inclusive, especially for newcomers. Emphasis was placed on not changing any wording that would harm the effectiveness of our recovery message.

The SETA Literature Committee welcomes any reasonable requests to do activities for our Area such as workshops, and presentations.

Thank you for reading AA Literature,

Area Literature Chair

Multi-Lingual – OPEN

**Newsletter – Melanie G.
Not Submitted**

PI – Christi A.

Chair- Kristi A.

2021 Budget \$1,620

Since January, the public information Committee has meet twice. We are currently a small group. We are getting acquainted with each other and discussing goals and objectives for 2021.

The committee is working on getting to know the Public Information workbook, focusing on the suggested goals.

Committee would like to encourage district and group involvement at area Public Information meetings, held the 4th Tuesday of every month on Zoom. Please let any group or district PI Reps. know about the monthly meetings. All members are invited.

Zoom ID: 330 417 285

Password: 153379

Adopt-A-Racks are available for placement in the community. Any districts or groups interested in placing and keeping them stocked with AA pamphlets, please contact kristi.a@aa-seta.org for more information.

The committee is looking forward to community colleges offering in person health fairs again. This has been a wonderful opportunity to get information out about AA.

PSA proposal shared with assembly (shared screen). This is an opportunity to place AA information (including Intergroups phone number) on billboards.

Paul (D81) answered questions about PSA proposal for placing billboards in the area. Much thanks to Paul for sharing information to the PI Committee.

PI Committee will discuss PSA proposal at upcoming May 25th meeting and take vote about possibly sending a motion to area assembly asking consideration of funding billboard proposal.

SCAP – Deborah M.

Promoting State convention has been challenging. I have sat in on the planning discussions for the State Convention. I have along with others taken flyers out to different meetings, the Bryan/College Station intergroup, the Intergroup in Beaumont. I have emailed copies to DCMS in area and others that may have interest in attending. I will continue to distribute flyers and announce the Convention. I look forward to seeing a great turn out in A fabulous Fort Worth.

Thank you for allowing me to be of service.

Deborah Moore

SCAP

**TFC – Kendall W.
Not Submitted**

**Brazos Valley Intergroup – Lee R.
No Report Submitted**

Houston Intergroup – Joel G.

- Ad Hoc: Lease Committee Dale C. • Lease expires on September 30, 2021.
 - Intergroup is in negotiations with the owners is being conducted and should know whether Intergroup will have a new lease in the next 30-60 days.
- Intergroup Facilities are open and running at full capacity.
- Hired new personnel.
- Numbers in group openings are looking up after the opening of the state.

- Communication between SETA and Intergroup
 - The liaison is here to help facilitate communicates but is not the only way to contact Intergroup.
 - I am working with Intergroup to communicate to SETA more effectively and to understand pertinent information.
- Board of Trustees' Meeting Agenda
- Membership contributions below budget.
- Big Book Back in Stock
- Have about 81 Groups that have opened for in person meetings.
- Incoming phone calls for the month of October totaled 1,533.
- Anonymity Workshop: October 24,2020 - Participants: 24
- Open House: cancel the Holiday Open House
- Delegate's Meeting Agenda
- About 100 groups have opened up.
- Bookstore Income increase to \$20k in August.
- Conference income way down.
- Ad Hoc: Lease Committee Dale C. • Lease expires on September 30, 2021.

New Business: BOT Elections • 4 Positions available per year. • 2 Returning Trustees. Chris D. and Erin K. • 2 New Trustees - Casey M. and Paul K.

Joel Garza
773-562-1426

9th District Intergroup – OPEN
Oficina Intergrupala Hispana (D63, 64, 65) – OPEN
Intergrupala Hispana Del SW (D66 & 67) – OPEN

District Committee Member (DCM) Reports

District 10 – OPEN

District 20 – George S.

District 20 is continuing a GSR Recruitment Campaign using a database of active meetings downloaded directly from GSO using the AA Fellowship Connection, a really useful new option available to DCMs. I love having the ability to access the GSO database directly.

According to GSO, District 20 has 62 active groups and dozens of inactive groups. Only a handful of the active groups are represented by GSRs at the district. Most of the active groups in District 20 meet at Lambda Center, which is where we'll concentrate our GSR recruitment campaign for the next two months, then expand to other meetings throughout the district.

More and more groups are beginning to meet in person, not over Zoom. At Lambda, separate virtual and live versions of the same meetings occur at the same times, which complicates GSR recruitment. Attendance at Lambda's virtual meetings has dwindled in the last few months.

District 20 continues to meet over Zoom through June, when we'll consider switching back to meeting in person starting in July.

District 20 is sponsoring an online workshop Saturday, April 24, entitled "Building Connections: Social and Emotional Recovery." Many alcoholics get sober and realize they don't have non-alcohol-related social skills and find it difficult to make sober friends. This workshop will help. We offered the same workshop previously, and it proved to be very popular and garnered numerous positive reviews afterwards. Some people who took it last time signed up again. To learn more or sign up, please email district20workshop@gmail.com.

District 20 will receive training on SETA's new G Suite system in June. I'm looking forward to taking advantage of the many new features offered by G Suite and our fabulous new SETA web site. I thank everyone on the IT Committee, who worked hundreds of hours to make this possible.

Yours in service,

George S, DCM, District 20

District 31 – Cheryl M.

Greetings from District 31!

I'm Cheryl M., currently serving as the 2021-2022 District 31 DCM. Our district has over 40 groups and we are located in the northeast corner of the Southeast Texas Area 67. We meet the third Sunday of every month [from 2pm-4pm](#) at the 494-meeting hall in Porter, Texas. We are continuing to hold our District meetings in a hybrid format (combined Zoom and in-person).

I'm happy to report that we have filled all of our trusted servant positions except for Archives and we hope to have that filled soon. Our district activities have still been limited due to the restrictions caused by the pandemic. However, our Alt DCM, Karon M is enthusiastically working on getting the 3-4 workshops we have budgeted for this year underway. As our last DCM, Patty H, would say "WORKSHOP WORKSHOP!" We are looking forward to getting busy again in the coming months as the pandemic subsides. We continue to pray for the health and safety of all as we trudge the road of happy destiny.

In Loving Service,
Cheryl M
DCM District 31

**District 32 – Marcia C.
No Report Submitted**

**District 33 – Allise B
No Report Submitted**

District 40 – Jackie S.

My name is Jackie S. and I am currently serving as DCM for District 40! I feel so blessed; we currently have all of our service positions filled!

We plan to continue meeting on Zoom for the remainder of 2021 and the Meeting ID and passcode are posted to our D40 SETA webpage. Our meeting time is the 2nd Tuesday of the month from 7:00 – 9:00 PM.

We've been working towards registering all the new GSRs and some of them have received their GSR Kits. We've given them the list of items in the GSR Kit and shown them how to view the items digitally while they wait for their package in the mail.

We have had a heavy focus on registering for SETA ANNOUNCE, opening a SETA email account, reviewing the policy and procedures location, including job descriptions.

Here in District 40, it is the responsibility of the Alt DCM to chair the planning of our annual Traditions Dinner. And Doug D. is doing a great job! All the details aren't ironed out yet, but we plan to hold the event sometime in June.

It was our privilege to have Kris H., our Area Delegate speak at our February District meeting! He is a past D40 DCM, and we really enjoyed his visit!

Fernando is our newsletter publisher for District 40! The newsletters are digital, very colorful, include pictures and custom artwork and are available for all to view on our D40 SETA webpage. Fernando created a virtual "ask it basket" for the newsletter. Our Committee Reps have communicated their committee meeting times and locations, including meeting ID and passcodes to be included in the newsletter. Now everyone can visit a committee meeting easily.

Our next district meeting is scheduled for this coming Tuesday, April 13th when we will be welcoming Kathleen T. as our guest speaker.

I am grateful to be here today, and I look forward to serving!

Jackie.s@aa-seta.org

DCM D40

District 51 – Gordon W.

District 51 participation has been consistent this first quarter of 2021. We have GSR attending who represent live and virtual meetings. There continues to be uncertainty regarding the status of the virtual group, particularly as the “necessity” for such meetings start to come into question.

We hold hybrid district meetings— they are physically conducted from the Delta Club and simultaneously via Zoom – those attending in person or via Zoom participate equally.

We have formed a permanent Workshop Committee which is chaired by Paula C. Our next workshop is going to be an in-person affair on July 17. It will cover steps six and seven. The title of the workshop is omitted here as it bears the name of a non-conference approved book. It promises to be a dynamic event. We are excited about our upcoming projects and getting new people involved.

In Service,

Gordon White

District 52 – Chris G.

Hi, I am Chris G., DCM reporting for District 52.

District 52 currently meets every 1st Tuesday of the month on ZOOM. Starting in May, the District 52 meetings shall resume “in-person” at the Ft Bend Regional Council in Stafford, TX.

For those who wish to continue their virtual attendance, this meeting will be provided as a Hybrid Zoom Meeting.

Most of the District’s service positions have been filled. Only two positions remain open: CFC and TFC. Although the TFC position remains open, our District groups remain very active in that area, bringing AA Meetings into the local treatment facilities as they re-open. A new facility in our District countryside, Orchard on the Brazos, has actually remained open to Group Meetings throughout the COVID Pandemic.

Like other Area 67 Districts, District 52 faces the same issues and challenges. We too are faced with a decrease in Group Activity and Participation, at both the Group Conscience and District Levels. At this time, District 52 has only one active GSR. Our focus, therefore, is in two areas:

- 1) Nurturing Service Participation at the Group Level and District Level
 - further update D52’s Group Meeting’s List to include Current Group info, the New Zoom Meeting info, the New Zoom Group info, and the New Contact Info
 - contacting these groups via personal visitations, phone, or email - made (4) Group visits thus far... (2) of which Grapevine Subscriptions were awarded.
 - developing Business/Calling Cards and a D52 Info Webpage to support the above activities - in Ad Hoc committees.
 - initiating Hybrid Zoom District Meetings (w/ SD Protocols) to bring back our Non-Zoomer’s.
- 2) Training and Subsequent Implementation of G-Suite at District Level
 - encourage members to attend individual G-Suite Training Sessions. Currently arranging District G-Suite Training at our Hybrid Meeting in May.
 - already have our Treasurer’s Reports and District Accounting in Google Sheets
 - Investigating method(s) for Groups to make Electronic Contributions to District 52

I am truly blessed with a great panel of Officers and Committee Chairpersons. They are really “stepping up” with remarkable enthusiasm as we implement these initiatives.

Respectfully Submitted to my Friends in Service,

Chris G.

DCM, D52

District 60 –
No Report Submitted

District 62 –
No Report Submitted

District 63 –

District 64 – Arturo B.

District 64 has 17 groups, of which 12 groups are present. They meet in [1215 Aldine Bender suite 100](#), Every two weeks from 6:00 pm onwards, it also has three Committees. Corrections Committee, due to the pandemic, they are not meeting, Committee of the Vine. They meet every two weeks, and they also meet every month, with the other districts, the Area, Literature Committee, they meet every two weeks.

Work began with the events of the Texas State Assembly, in Fort Worth Texas, on the weekend of, May 28-29-30, 2021, also informing our National Convention in Chicago Ill. In Sep 3-4-5 of 2021, and inform you that this work is being done in the South Texas Assembly, this event will take place, in the City of Houston TX, in the month of Nov. We hope that these events will take place, with the help of our superior being, and attached to the principles of service, and our Area 67, we will move forward, Thank you for your Support and Trust.

District 65 – Henriquez G.

District 65 Area 67 and one wishes you are enjoying complete sobriety. Followed by Nestor’s Report, this District has 14 active and 2 inactive Groups, of which 9 have their GSRs and 4 Alternates. We meet on Saturdays at 6 p.m. These meetings are subject to change in the event of an assembly or convention. It is part of Tamble.

Our service desk, three committees: La Vina, Corrections and Literature. La Vina: works with the Motivation of subscriptions. Corrections: works with the blue boats and visits to prisons. Literature: works promoting AA books, brochures, and audios.

Your attention is appreciated.

Atte. District 65

DCM: Henriquez G.

Tel: 832-475-4626

Henriquegertrudis1948@gmail.com

DCM: Alternate J. Ventura Hernandez

Tel: 832-792-3590

Venturah63@gmail.com

District 66 – Armando A

District 66 is made up of the following way

Owner MCD Armando A. Telephone 832 495-5725

Alternate DCM Rogello Telephone 281 673-9241

Owner Treasurer Juan C. Telephone 346 404-7602

Alternate Treasurer Adan L. Telephone 832 528-6517

Owner Secretary Mario C. Telephone 832 665.9609

Alternate Secretary Conchia G. Telephone 713 894-0140

Literature Adolfo S. Telephone 832 888-3201

Our meetings are every Saturday from 6:00 pm. In Adelaide and the ultimate Saturday of the month we have an hour of study. We have 19 active groups and 4 inactive groups. Of the active groups 15 have their GSR and we are working on integral powder to the four that are missing.

The inactive groups are closed, but we hope that some of them will reopen their doors.

On Wednesdays we share with the groups belonging to the district according to the list and in alphabetical order, unless some group does not receive a visit due to the pandemic. We participate in inter district meetings as well as any AA event.

We also inform you that we have changed our address and we already had the first meeting at the new location, the address is the same, only the suite is number 301.

5645 Hillcroft St. Suite # 301, Houston, TX 77036

Thank you all for the support and 24 hours of sobriety.

District 70 – Deborah T.

- District 70 meets each month at 7:00pm for our monthly business meetings.
- First face to face meeting since 2020 will be held on April 14th at St. Paul's Anglican Church, 11456 Space Center Blvd. Houston, Texas. Lite snacks served at 6:30pm.
- District 70 hosts a guest speaker each month at our business meeting. April will be Roy E. Area CFC Chair. This is to inform our district about different committees and trusted servants at the area level.
- District 70 voted to give away \$40.00 per month in literature based on voting member attendance from the prior month. Drawing held monthly.
- Last Call, our fantastic newsletter has just completed its 3rd issue and is full of vital district, area, group, and state information. Last Call will be expanding to two pages in June.
- Currently working on our Spring/Summer workshop which will have two separate topics to be introduced, The Three Legacies and What is An Informed Group Conscious.
- District 70 still needs an alternate secretary, treasurer, and registrar.
- District 70 has the following committee chair positions open; CFC, TFC, Finance and Budget, Grapevine, Literature, TFC and Archives.

- As the new DCM I am making it a priority to attend all the meetings in my District and ask for an invitation to their group conscious to make a presentation on district 70 and get contact information for the group to add to our registrar list. To date I have visited 14 groups and attended five group conscious meetings.
- Many groups in District have shut down permanently, are only meeting via zoom, or are struggling to stay open due to loss of attendance during COVID.
- Many groups that are active do not have scheduled group conscious meetings and some groups do not believe in electing GSR's and do not participate in District or Area.

District 81 – Veronica M., Veronica.me@aa-seta.org / 409-996-3099

Hello SETA,

My name is Veronica, and I am an alcoholic. My sobriety date is October 2, 2009. My home group is the Santa Fe group in Santa Fe, Texas and I am the current standing DCM for District 81. I first would like to thank our District members including my Alt DCM, past DCM's and past Delegates for their support these first 4 months of my term, it is an honor and a privilege to serve our District.

Our District has met monthly via zoom every 1st Wednesday of the month and we are excited to announce that we will be returning to face-to-face meetings next month at Kelly's Country Cooking in La Marque. We will also include the live zoom during our meeting for those who would prefer to continue to attend in that manner. All of our newly elected committee chairs are really doing great work within their committees as they have been meeting regularly. Our District Officers have also stepped right into their positions and are each doing a fantastic job. I think God loves me more than all the other newly elected DCM's as I must have the best group of GSR's, District Officers, Committee Chairs, past DCM's and past Delegate's support ever, or maybe God knew I needed the most help of all of the DCM's!

Our committees continue to carry the message and reach out to alcoholics everywhere through several different avenues, an example is our PI/CPC Committee just proposed that District 81 finance 4 Poster Panel PSA's informing the public on how to contact Alcoholics Anonymous, 2 in English & 2 in Spanish for 28 days (usual time for donated PSA's) Note: Only difference in the English and Spanish will be the contact number/website. Locations: Hwy 45, Hwy 3, Hwy 146, Hwy 6. also included, at no cost, are 2 Digital PSA's (14'x48') 1 in English & 1 in Spanish to be run on 32 Panels though the metro area All Digital Boards are located outside the City of Houston. Digital panel rotate every 8 seconds and can be viewed 1250 times a day. Our Workshop committee has their first workshop scheduled via zoom on April 18th on "how to rationalize and justify your way out of service work". Our CFC committee just reported that the Huntsville Unit has started allowing volunteers back to the Unit. Our Archives reported that they are working on converting some cassette tapes to CD's and that they recently have added Lois's Diary to our Archives. Our Literature and TFC committees have also been meeting regularly and have some exciting things coming up. We recently filled our Newsletter committee position, so we are excited to be able to keep our district well informed. Our Grapevine position is currently vacant which we hope to fill next month. In addition, we are trying to encourage all of our members to sign-up for G-Suite training, I have already attended training and Debi F. & Deborah D. has been very helpful in teaching me how to utilize some of the tools.

At our last District meeting, one of the agenda items was to ask Area about the 7th tradition money – should we begin send money to District/Area?

My next task is to begin reaching out to our inactive groups and to make sure that our current contact list is as accurate as possible.

I am grateful to be serving our District as I continue to grow in my responsibilities as the DCM.

District 82 – Terry C.

District 82 meets the first Sunday of each month at St. Michaels Catholic Church in Lake Jackson, Texas. The meeting starts at 1:30 pm in person and online Zoom.

Terry Cox is the acting DCM for 2021 and 2022.

Our hearts are heavy and saddened in District 82 with the loss of Frank B. who was an incredible ambassador of AA Recovery, Unity and Service. Frank B. held multiple positions for the District 82 and was the Alt DCM at the time of his passing. He lost his life in a tragic motorcycle accident in March 2021.

Group Updates

1. We currently have twelve active groups in our district.
2. Due to Covid 19 pandemic concerns, the district lost two long standing groups (Surfside and Freeport)
3. All groups have been given a current updated meeting calendar of all meetings in the district.
4. During Covid 19, some of the groups' attendance stayed the same, some decreased and others saw higher attendance than pre Covid 19. Since the state of Texas recently opened back up, groups are seeing higher increases in attendance.

In the past year, we have only lost two meetings. New Freedom Riders have picked up two meetings from the closed Surfside group.

Treasury

Our 2021 budget has been approved. Groups are starting to contribute to the district again. This is great news for the district. 2020 was a difficult year for everyone and 2021 is very promising.

Open District 82 Service Positions

Our current open positions are Alt DCM, Alt Treasurer, Archivist, IT Liaison, Grapevine Chair, Literature Chair and Multilingual Chair.

What District 82 Is Working On

1. In the next three months, we are looking forward to getting back into two important Recovery Centers within the district. We will be working with the Courts and other Community recovery Programs in our district.
2. At the May 2021 meeting, the district is going to vote on starting a monthly Concepts Study meeting.
3. District volunteers attending group meetings.
 - A. Will be sharing what is happening within those groups back to the district.
 - B. Will be sharing what is happening within the district back to the groups.
4. The district will help the GSRs provide important information on the district back to the prospective groups.
5. All GSRs will be setting up the new Google SETA address.

District 90 – Art G.
No Report Submitted

Area Committee Roll Call April 2021

Position	Short Name	Committee	Assembly
Area Officers			
Delegate	Kris H	X	X
Alternate Delegate	Rick M	X	X
Chairperson	Christina S	X	X
Alternate Chairperson	Bella L	X	X
Registrar	Kathleen T	X	X
Alternate Registrar	Pam F	X	X
Secretary	Meece T	X	X
Alternate Secretary	Chelsey G	X	X
Treasurer	Reino F	X	X
Alternate Treasurer	Roy E		
Standing Committee Chairpersons			
Archives	Mike D	X	X
Alternate Archives			
CPC	Don P	X	
Alternate CPC			
CFC	Roland R	X	X
Alternate CFC	Tony W		X
Finance	Ron S		X
Alternate Finance			
Grapevine	Luis A		
Alternate Grapevine			
IT	Jorge F	X	X
Alternate IT			
La Vina			
Alternate La Vina			
Literature	Hilton L	X	X
Alternate Literature	Dan K		X
Multi-Lingual	Severiano M	Elected 4-11	X
Alternate Multi-Lingual			
Newsletter	Melanie M		
Public Information (PI)	Kristi A	X	X
Alternate PI			
SCAP	Deborah M		
Alternate SCAP			
TFC	Kendyl W	X	
Alternate TFC	Wendy F	X	X
Convention Chairs			
2022 Convention Chair	Debi F		
2022 Convention Co-Chair	Tony W		X
Liaisons to Intergroup			
Brazos Valley Intergroup	Les R		
Houston Intergroup	Joel G	X	X
Ninth District Intergroup	Ray F		X
Ninth District Intergroup Alternate			
Oficina Intergroupa Hispana (D63,64,65)			
Intergruppa Hispano Del SW (D66 &67)			
Intergruppa Hispano Del SW Alternate (D66 &67)			

DCMs			
District 10 DCM			
District 10 Alt DCM			
District 20 DCM	George S	X	X
District 20 Alt DCM	Sarah L		
District 31 DCM	Cheryl M	X	X
District 31 Alt DCM	Karon M		
District 32 DCM	Jane G	X	X
District 32 Alt DCM	Marcia C		
District 33 DCM	Allise B	X	X
District 33 Alt DCM	Tony A	X	X
District 40 DCM	Jackie S	X	X
District 40 Alt DCM	Doug D	X	X
District 51 DCM	Gordon W	X	X
District 51 Alt DCM	Stephen W		
District 52 DCM	Chris G	X	X
District 52 Alt DCM	Ricardo D		
District 60 DCM			
District 60 Alt DCM			
District 62 DCM			
District 62 Alt DCM			
District 63 DCM			
District 63 Alt DCM			
District 64 DCM	Arturo B	X	X
District 64 Alt DCM	Marco L		X
District 65 DCM	Gertudes H		
District 65 Alt DCM			
District 66 DCM	Armando A	X	
District 66 Alt DCM	Rogelo D		
District 70 DCM	Deborah T	X	X
District 70 Alt DCM	Joyce L	X	
District 81 DCM	Veronica M	X	X
District 81 Alt DCM	Keith M		
District 82 DCM	Terry C	X	X
District 82 Alt DCM			
District 90 DCM	Art G		
District 90 Alt DCM	Julian L		